

# **EMED-7701:**

# **Emergency Medicine Clerkship**

Course Syllabus

**Clerkship Director:** 

Dr. Gregory Fenati

**Associate Dean of Clinical Curriculum:** 

Dr. Maegen Dupper

#### **MD Class**

Class of 2027

Credits hour: 4
Mode of Instruction
Residential
Course Faculty

Dr. Joshua Batt Dr. Rodney Borger Dr. Deepak N. Chandwani Dr. Andrew Crouch Dr. Stephen DuMontier Dr. Brent Jacobson Dr. Eugene L. Kwong Dr. Carol H. Lee Dr. Pamela Lux Dr. Colin MacNeil Dr. Michael M. Neeki Dr. Troy Pennington Dr. Edward Pillar Dr. Joseph Salameh Dr. Arnold Y. Sin Dr. Louis Tran Dr. Jonathan C. Tsao Dr. Ho-wang Yeun Dr. Joel A. Labha Dr. Michael A. Sequeria Dr. Jamshid T. Mistry

Dr. Erik Akopian

# **Table of Contents**

1. MD Program Learning Outcomes	4
PLO 1. Medical Knowledge	4
PLO 2. Patient Care	4
PLO 3. Professionalism	4
PLO 4. Interpersonal Communication	4
PLO 5. Personal Improvement (Practice-based Learning)	4
PLO 6. System improvement (System-based Practice) and Social Accountability	4
2. Course Description	5
3. Course Learning Outcomes	5
3.1 Medical Knowledge/Skills	5
3.2 Patient Care	5
3.3 Professionalism	5
3.4 Interpersonal Communication	6
3.5 Personal Improvement (Practice-Based Learning)	6
3.6 System Improvement (System-Based Practice)	6
4. Instructional Methods	6
4.1 Mode of Instruction	6
4.2 Clinical Patient Care	7
4.3 Engaged Learning Activities (ELA)	7
4.4 Core Learning Activities (CLA)	8
Table 4.4 Core Learning Activities – Weekly Topic List and Related Assignments	9
4.5 Assigned Weekly Activities	10
4.6 Out of Class Workload	10
5. Evaluating the Credibility of Information Sources	10
6. Textbooks and Other Resources.	11
6.1 VitalSource Textbook System	11
6.2 Other Resources	11
7. Policies	12
7.1 Attendance, Absence, and Duty Hour Policies	12

# 3 | Page

7.2 Feedback	12
7.3 Policy on Academic Workload	12
7.4 Grading Policy	12
7.5 Remediation Procedure	12
7.6 Diversity	12
7.7 Title IX Sexual Harassment and Sexual Misconduct	12
3. Assessment and Course Grading	13
8.1 Preceptor Evaluations	13
8.2 National Board of Medical Examiners - Clinical Subject Examination: Emergency M	Medicine13
8.3 Multi-Station Objective Structured Clinical Examination (OSCE)	13
8.4 Patient Logs	
8.5 Required Clinical Encounters	13
8.6 Patient Notes	16
8.7 Course Grading	16
9. Weekly Schedule	17
10. Course Schedule	17
Appendix 1 – Guidelines for the Patient Note Exercise	

# 1. MD Program Learning Outcomes

## PLO 1. Medical Knowledge

Students must demonstrate knowledge of established and evolving biomedical, clinical, epidemiological and social-behavioral sciences, as well as the application of this knowledge to patient care, through prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of disease.

#### **PLO 2. Patient Care**

Students must be able to provide patient care that is compassionate, appropriate, and effective for the promotion of health and the treatment of health-related problems. Students must prioritize the patient's problems, formulate appropriate differential diagnoses, and develop appropriate plans for the diagnosis and/or management. Students are expected to perform clinical procedures safely and effectively while respecting patients' needs, and concerns

#### PLO 3. Professionalism

Students must demonstrate a commitment to carrying out professional responsibilities and an adherence to ethical principles. Students are expected to demonstrate:

- a. compassion, integrity, and respect for others
- b. respect for patient privacy and autonomy
- c. responsiveness to patient needs that supersedes self-interest.
- d. accountability to patients, society, and the profession
- e. awareness of biases, sensitivity, and responsiveness to diverse populations

# **PLO 4. Interpersonal Communication**

Students must demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that result in the effective exchange of information and collaboration with patients, their families, and health professionals. Students are expected to:

- a. communicate effectively with patients, families, and the public, as appropriate, across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds.
- b. work effectively as a member or leader of a healthcare team and communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies.

## PLO 5. Personal Improvement (Practice-based Learning)

Students must demonstrate the ability to investigate and evaluate their care of patients, to appraise and assimilate scientific evidence, and to continuously improve patient care based on constant self-evaluation and lifelong learning. Students are expected to identify strengths, deficiencies, and limits in one's knowledge and expertise and set learning and improvement goals.

#### PLO 6. System improvement (System-based Practice) and Social Accountability

Students must demonstrate an awareness of and responsiveness to the larger context and system of healthcare, as well as the ability to call effectively on other resources in the systems available to provide optimal healthcare. Students are expected to work effectively in various healthcare delivery settings and in inter- professional teams to enhance patient safety and contribute to high-quality care. Graduates are expected to demonstrate an awareness of the US health care system, as well as local Inland Empire health care needs and social determinants of health.

# 2. Course Description

The Emergency Medicine Clerkship is a 4-week rotation where students work closely with clinical trainees and faculty. The clerkship intends to have students apply their knowledge of the basic sciences and expand their clinical knowledge base through a variety of patient encounters and procedures in the realm of emergency medicine. Students participate in patient care in the emergency department including interviews and physical examination, comprehensive differential diagnosis, resuscitation and stabilization, procedural and wound care techniques, and proper patient disposition and follow-up.

# 3. Course Learning Outcomes

The course learning outcomes (CLO) are outlined below. The relationship of each CLO to the MD program learning outcomes is indicated in bold at the end of each CLO.

## 3.1 Medical Knowledge/Skills

- a Identify and describe the conditions commonly encountered in medical practice.
- b Identify and describe common treatment modalities and perform routine procedures used in medical practice.
- c Apply specific protocols used in clinical practice.
- d Interpret common radiologic and laboratory tests.
- e Apply knowledge of molecular, cellular, biochemical, nutritional, and systems-level mechanisms that maintain homeostasis and of the dysregulation of these mechanisms to the prevention, diagnosis, and management of disease.
- f Apply major principles of the basic sciences to explain the pathobiology of significant diseases and the mechanism of action of important biomarkers used in the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of diseases.
- g Use the principles of genetic transmission, molecular biology of the human genome, and population genetics to 1) obtain and interpret family history and ancestry data, 2) infer and calculate the risk of diseases, 3) order genetic tests to guide decision making and to assess patient risk, and 4) institute an action plan to mitigate this risk.
- h Apply the principles of the cellular and molecular basis of immune and non-immune host defense mechanisms in health and disease to 1) determine the etiology of diseases, 2) identify preventative measures, and 3) predict response to surgical interventions.
- i Apply the mechanisms of those processes which are responsible for the maintenance of health and the causation of disease to the prevention, diagnosis, management, and prognosis of important disorders.
- j Apply principles of the biology of microorganisms in normal physiological and diseased states to explain the etio-pathogenesis of diseases and identify management and preventative measures.
- k Apply the principles of pharmacology to evaluate options for safe, rational, and optimally beneficial interventions.
- 1 Apply quantitative and qualitative knowledge and reasoning and informatics tools to diagnostic and therapeutic decision making.

#### 3.2 Patient Care

a Provide patient care that is compassionate, appropriate, and effective for the promotion of health and the treatment of health-related problems.

#### 3.3 Professionalism

- a Demonstrate a commitment to carrying out professional responsibilities and an adherence to ethical principles.
- b Demonstrate compassion, integrity, and respect for others.
- c Demonstrate respect for patient privacy and autonomy.
- d Demonstrate responsiveness to patient needs that supersedes self-interests.
- e Demonstrate accountability to patients, society, and the profession.
- f Demonstrate sensitivity and responsiveness to a diverse patient population, including but not limited to diversity in age, sex, culture, race, religion, disabilities, and sexual orientation.

#### 3.4 Interpersonal Communication

- a Demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that result in collaboration and the effective exchange of information with patients, their families, and health professionals.
- b Communicate effectively with patients and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds.
- c Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies.
- d Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams.
- e Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records.

## 3.5 Personal Improvement (Practice-Based Learning)

- a Identify strengths, deficiencies, and limits in one's knowledge and expertise (self-assessment and reflection).
- b Set learning and improvement goals.
- c Identify and perform appropriate learning activities.
- d Systematically analyze own practice using quality improvement (QI) methods and implement changes with the goal of continuous improvement.
- e Incorporate "formative" evaluation feedback into daily practice.
- f Locate, appraise, and assimilate evidence from scientific studies related to the patients' health problems (evidence-based medicine).
- g Use information technology to optimize learning outcomes.

## **3.6 System Improvement (System-Based Practice)**

- a Demonstrate an awareness and responsiveness to the larger context and system of health care, as well as the ability to call effectively on other resources in systems available to provide optimal health care.
- b Work effectively in various health care delivery settings and systems. Coordinate surgical patient care within the health care system.
- c Incorporate consideration of cost awareness and risk-benefit analysis in patient and population-based care.
- d Advocate for quality patient care and to help optimize patient care systems.
- e Work in inter-professional teams to enhance patient safety and improve patient care quality.

#### 4. Instructional Methods

#### 4.1 Mode of Instruction

The mode of instruction is Residential Learning is organized through participation in patient care experiences in clinical environments, small group academic teaching sessions, simulation-based clinical training, interprofessional education sessions, and related self-directed learning activities. Team-based learning activities help foster collaboration, respect and reciprocal benefits from the

knowledge and experiences among team members.

Methods of learning include clinical patient care (hospital, clinic, office), engaged learning activities (ELAs; specialty-specific small group teaching sessions), core learning activities (CLAs; common core clerkship small group teaching sessions) including simulation sessions, and other assigned weekly activities.

#### 4.2 Clinical Patient Care

Students will participate in clinical patient care under the supervision of precepting faculty and residents during two, four-week rotation segments. The first segment will provide students with initial exposure to the clinical service and common patient conditions, as well as allow the students to gain progressive responsibility of patient care based on demonstrated competency. All of the students' evaluations during the first segment will be formative thus providing a comprehensive summary of individual student strengths and areas for improvement.

Participation in the second segment of the rotation will allow students to build on the experiences and formative feedback they received from the first segment, as well as from the knowledge and skills gained from the other segments completed in different core clerkships. As students will complete the first segments of all core clerkships¹ before entering the second segments, the overlap and commonality that exists between medical specialties will provide students in their second segment an expanded perspective with regards to patient presentations, possible causative conditions, and the potential effects of comorbidity.

Clinical care will take place in the hospital, associated clinics, and/or offices as directed by the supervising faculty preceptor and clerkship director.

# 4.3 Engaged Learning Activities (ELA)

Formal specialty-specific educational activities will follow a *flipped clerkship* model consisting of pre-assigned educational activities that students will complete prior to meeting with teaching faculty, followed by a small group session in which teaching faculty will engage students in discussions of the conditions assigned and relate those discussions to real-patient cases. The formal curriculum follows guidelines provided by national clerkship directors and is distributed across the 8-week rotation so that all students experience the same curriculum regardless of the timing of their rotations. The weekly topic list and assigned case studies are outlined in Table 4.3 below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Except Neurology and Emergency Medicine which consist of a single 4-week rotation each

Table 4	ble 4.3 Engaged Learning Activities – Weekly Topic List and Assigned Case Studies					
Week	Discussion Topic <sup>2</sup>	Cases to Review Prior to Meeting <sup>3</sup>	Remaining Required Topics <sup>3</sup>			
1	<ul><li>Respiratory</li></ul>	Acute Exacerbation of Asthma	Acute Pelvic Inflammatory Disease			
	Distress	Airway Management/Respiratory	Bell Palsy (Idiopathic Facial Paralysis)			
	■ Trauma	<u>Failure</u>	Congestive Heart Failure/Pulmonary			
		Bacterial Pneumonia	Edema .			
		<ul> <li>Extremity Fracture and Neck Pain</li> </ul>	• <u>Drowning</u>			
		<ul> <li><u>Lightning and Electrical Injury</u></li> </ul>	Ectopic Pregnancy			
		<ul> <li>Penetrating Trauma to the Chest,</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Emerging Infections</li> </ul>			
		Abdomen, and Extremities	• Facial Laceration			
		Resuscitation and Critical Care	• Fever Without a Source in the 1- to 3-			
		Medicine Practices in the Emergency	Month-Old Infant			
		<u>Department</u>	Frostbite and Hypothermia			
		<ul> <li>Trauma and Extremes of Age</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Heat-Related Illnesses</li> </ul>			
		Seizure Induced by Traumatic Brain	<ul> <li>Hyperemesis Gravidarum and OB</li> </ul>			
		<u>Injury</u>	Emergencies Less Than 22 Weeks'			
		<ul> <li>Swallowed Foreign Body</li> </ul>	Gestation			
2	■ Chest Pain	<ul> <li>Atrial Fibrillation</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Hyperkalemia Due to Renal Failure</li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>Cardiac Arrest</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Myocardial Infarction, Acute</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Low Back Pain</li> </ul>			
		<ul> <li>Noncardiac Chest Pain</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Nephrolithiasis</li> </ul>			
		<ul> <li><u>Pulmonary Embolism</u></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Rabies/Animal Bite</li> </ul>			
		<ul> <li>Regular Rate Tachycardia</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Rash With Fever</li> </ul>			
		Sickle Cell Crisis	• Red Eye			
3	<ul> <li>Abdominal Pain</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Acute Abdominal Pain</li> </ul>	Scrotal Pain			
	<ul><li>Gastrointestinal</li></ul>	Acute Diarrhea	Septic Arthritis			
	Bleeding	<ul> <li>Acute Pyelonephritis</li> </ul>	Sexual Assault			
	<ul><li>Shock</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Anaphylaxis</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Skin and Soft Tissue Infections</li> </ul>			
		<ul> <li>Gastrointestinal Bleeding</li> </ul>	Streptococcal Pharyngitis ("Strep			
		<ul> <li>Hemorrhagic Shock</li> </ul>	Throat")			
		<ul> <li><u>Intestinal Obstruction</u></li> </ul>	<ul> <li><u>Transfusion Complications</u></li> </ul>			
		■ <u>Sepsis</u>				
4	<ul> <li>Altered Mental</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Acetaminophen Toxicity</li> </ul>				
	Status	<ul> <li>Anti-muscarinic Toxidrome</li> </ul>				
	<ul><li>Headache</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Bacterial Meningitis</li> </ul>				
	<ul><li>Poisoning</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Cocaine Intoxication</li> </ul>				
		<ul> <li><u>Diabetic Ketoacidosis</u></li> </ul>				
		• <u>Ethanol Withdrawal</u>				
		<ul> <li><u>Febrile Seizure</u></li> </ul>				
		• <u>Headache</u>				
		<ul> <li>Hypertensive Encephalopathy</li> </ul>				
		• <u>Stroke</u>				
		■ <u>Syncope</u>				

# 4.4 Core Learning Activities (CLA)

• Students from all core clerkships will gather weekly for two-hour sessions covering topics common to all areas of medicine. Sessions will include large and small group discussions, guest presentations, simulation activities, case presentations by students, and journal clubs. Participation in CLA is required and tracked for both attendance and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> From the National Clerkship Directors in Emergency Medicine recommendations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Case Files: emergency Medicine

a brief engagement assignment. Core Learning Activities: Attendance and engagement with 80% of CLA didactic sessions is required to receive the full 10% component of the grade

A list of the CLA sessions can be found in Table 4.4 below.

Table 4.4 Core Learning Activities – Weekly Topic List and Related Assignments

Table 4.	4 Core Learning Activities – Weekly Topic List and Related Assignments
Week	Core Learning Activity Topic
	Block 1
1	Intro and HEART Score (confirmed)
2	Primary Carea day in the life (part 1)
3	COPD/Asthma Exacerbations (confirmed)
4	Overnight Call
5	PACE Presentation: ERAS tokens, Letters of Recommendation (confirmed)
6	Organ Procurement Process in Collaboration with One Legacy
7	Wellness Part 1 with Dr. Debra Wright
8	Mood and anxiety disorders
9	Primary Survey at Level 1-2 Trauma Centers (confirmed)
10	Primary Care: Day in the Life (part 2)
11	Child Injury Prevention
12	No CLA due to Exams
	Block 2
13	Ophthalmology-related topic
14	Top 10 Surgical Cases (confirmed)
15	PACE Presentaton: Roadmap to Residency
16	Sepsis
17	Domestic Violence
18	Antibiotic stewardship (confirmed)
19	Top Surgical Cases in Clerkship
20	Lifestyle Medicine & Dietary Counseling in Primary Care Clerkships + OSCE Briefing
21	Stages of Labor + VSLO
22	No CLA due to OSCE
23	LGBTQ Health
24	No CLA due to Exams
	Block 3
	Mini roadmap to residency + ERAS orientation (confirmed)
25	PD/1st Clerkship students: Choosing a medical specialty (maybe resident panel from ARMC or RCH)

26	PAD
27	Case Based Workshop: Post-operative Complications
28	Wellbeing Part 2 and Self-Care as a Physician in Training (confirmed)
	PACE Presentation: Noteworthy characteritics (confirmed)
29	Residency 101(nuts and bolts, terms to know, general timeline)
30	Diagnosis and Management of Common Pediatric Viral Exanthems
31	Regional Anesthesia
32	Determining Capacity
33	Healthcare Finance
	Personal statement Workshop
34	Gauging Competitive Eligibility (NRMP reports and other tools to help assess eligibility)
35	Medical Malpractice
36	Management of Outpatient Diabetes
37	No CLA due to Exams
	Block 4
38	Cardiac Interventions
39	Wellness part 3 w/ Dr. Debra Wright
40	AI in Medicine (Image Generation and Diagnosis)
41	Ultrasound Free Scanning Session
42	Resident Panel
43	Orientation to 4th year
44	Race-Conscious Medicine
45	Sleep Disorders
46	CA Consent Laws
47	No CLA due to OSCE
48	Overnight Call for Sub-internship Prep
49	No CLA due to Exams

#### 4.5 Assigned Weekly Activities

Students will track all their patient care experiences through the electronic *patient log* program in OASIS. All entries into the patient log program will automatically integrate with the *Required Clinical Encounters and Procedures* (see description below).

#### 4.6 Out of Class Workload

The amount of effort that students should expect to spend outside of formal curricular activities during the rotation is outlined in the University Catalogue. In general, the students are expected to research the clinical conditions of their patients and prepare for the formal educational sessions.

# 5. Evaluating the Credibility of Information Sources

Students will be using various sources of information to support their opinions and findings

during many of their activities. Students are expected to be able to show that these sources are credible. During their pre-clerkship training students were shown how to seek and evaluate the credibility of sources they use during clinical activities and presentations. Feedback on their information-seeking skills will be provided by instructors and facilitators either through general discussion during their clinical activities and/or through mid- and end-of clerkship evaluations. Students are expected to evaluate the credibility of sources used by initially asking the following questions:

- 1. Where was the source published? Texts that have scholarly credibility are those published in a peer-reviewed scholarly journal or by a university press, professional society, or scientific publisher. (Use "Ulrichsweb.com" to determine if a journal is peer-reviewed). Students are expected to discuss doubts they may have about an online source with their instructor.
- 2. Who is the author of the information? Students can search whether the author is affiliated with a university or other institution, and whether there are other works by the author. Citation databases can help reveal the number of times a source has been cited by others, giving further insight into its credibility.
- 3. Is the information timely and appropriate? Information can sometimes become outdated very quickly, and at other times information can remain valuable for longer. Students should search for additional information on
  - a topic, and related sources or citations in order to gain a better understanding of the intellectual relevance and value.
- 4. For whom is the source written: Determine if the intended audience is a scholarly one by checking the source for a bibliography that could be used to find further sources.

#### Textbooks and Other Resources

## 6.1 VitalSource Textbook System

VitalSource Bookshelf provides required electronic textbooks to CUSM students. Each student can access the textbooks via VitalSource website and is permitted to download textbooks on two electronic devices (laptop, tablet, or desktop) to ensure easy access, without any additional charge. All textbooks have been hyperlinked by subject matter. The software allows easy highlighting, margin notations, as well as easy figure/picture capture. Software access includes copyright privileges. Additional electronic textbooks can be purchased by the student on an individual basis. All required textbooks are available to students and faculty through VitalSource.

Students are expected to explore library resources provided for the courses and are encouraged to explore other non-library resources on their own.

Required Text	Recommended Resources		
■ Toy EC, Simon BC, Takenaka KY, Liu TH, Rosh AJ. <i>Case Files: Emergency Medicine</i> . 4 <sup>th</sup> ed. New York: McGraw-Hill Education; 2017. ISBN: 9781259640827	<ul> <li>Cydulka RK, Fitch MT, Joing SA, Wang VJ, Cline DM, MA OJ. <i>Tintinalli's Emergency Medicine Manual</i>. 8th ed. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill Education; 2018. ISBN: 9780071837026</li> </ul>		
<ul> <li>Individual cases are available via <u>McGraw-Hill's</u></li> <li><u>Case File Collection</u>®</li> </ul>			

#### 6.2 Other Resources

Students will be provided resources to accomplish the pre-work sessions of the CLAs. Other resources may be required by the clerkship director and/or faculty preceptors.

#### Policies

#### 7.1 Attendance, Absence, and Duty Hour Policies

CUSM has policies on attendance, absence, and duty hours. Students are advised to consult the Student Handbook / University Catalog for the full description of these policies. The absence policy describes the process for requesting and obtaining approval for qualifying absences during the course. Students should also consult the CUSM Medical Student Healthcare Policy in the catalog which specifically states, "Students may be excused from classes or clinical duties in order to access needed health care services on a reasonable basis by working through the Office of Student Affairs and Admissions."

#### 7.2 Feedback

Students will receive narrative feedback from supervising faculty, residents and/or the clerkship director during this rotation. Feedback will include verbal feedback during the clinical and formal academic experiences in the rotation. Students will also review formal feedback at the midpoint and end of the rotation through discussions with the clerkship director and/or supervising preceptor, and narrative feedback from the mid- and end-of-rotation preceptor evaluation.

#### 7.3 Policy on Academic Workload

CUSM has a policy that outlines the amount of effort that students should expect to spend in scheduled and unscheduled learning activities. Students are advised to consult the Clerkship Handbook / University Catalog for the full policy.

#### 7.4 Grading Policy

CUSM has a grading policy. Students are advised to consult the Clinical Clerkship Handbook and Student Assessment Handbook for a description of the full policy and grade information. The policy also describes when students should expect to receive results following an assessment or evaluation.

#### 7.5 Remediation Procedure

CUSM has a procedure for students who require to remediate a failed rotation. Students are advised to consult the Student Assessment Handbook for the full description of the procedure. The handbook also describes the procedure for examination day and for addressing deferred/make-up assessments.

#### 7.6 Diversity

CUSM is committed to diversity and inclusion in all its programs and does not discriminate based on age, gender, nationality, race or social status.

#### 7.7 Title IX Sexual Harassment and Sexual Misconduct

CUSM is dedicated to establishing and maintaining a safe and inclusive campus where all have equal access to the educational and employment opportunities the University offers. CUSM strives to promote an environment of sexual respect, safety, and well-being; therefore, CUSM will not tolerate sexual assault, sexual harassment, domestic violence, dating violence, and/or stalking in our community as dictated by the 1972 Education Amendment known as Title IX. In an effort to increase transparency, please be aware all CUSM faculty members are "Responsible Employees". This means that faculty are obliged to and must share information with the Title IX Coordinator that a student describes or reports to them about situations that they have experienced or witnessed. Faculty must also share information with the Title IX Coordinator that they suspect might involve sexual harassment (quid pro quo or hostile work environment), sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence, or stalking. Please note that although all student reports must

be notified to the Title IX Coordinator, the student will control how their case is handled including whether or not they wish to pursue a formal complaint. The goal at CUSM is to ensure that students are aware of the range of options available to them and that they have access to supportive measures and resources that they may need to ensure academic success. For more information on Title IX, please visit the Title IX webpage found on CUSM's website that provides a wealth of information and includes: CUSM's Title IX policy, Options for Reporting an Incident, Support Resources (for students and employees), and FAQs. Should you have any questions, please feel free to contact CUSM's Title IX Coordinator Dr. Sandra E. Hodgin at TitleIXCoordinator@cusm.org.

# 8. Assessment and Course Grading

Assessments are outcomes based so that learners and faculty can evaluate progress in the development of competencies expected for the course. Some scores will be earned individually, some scores will be earned as a team. It is the student's responsibility to read the Student Assessment Handbook and familiarize themselves with the policies, regulations and procedures regarding assessments and evaluations.

#### 8.1 Preceptor Evaluations

Students will be evaluated by their clinical preceptor(s) at the midpoint and end of rotation. The clerkship director will receive feedback from all faculty and residents who had significant contact with the student and will integrate the input into a final rotation evaluation. Individual evaluations of the student by faculty and/or residents may be provided, in addition to the composite final evaluation, for student review.

# 8.2 National Board of Medical Examiners - Clinical Subject Examination: Emergency Medicine

The National Board of Medical Examiners (NBME) has a series of clinical subject examinations that are used for assessment of discipline-based learning. One NBME clinical subject examination will be used to calculate 25% of the student's clerkship grade. In addition to the results these examinations provide for individual students, they also provide aggregate data regarding CUSM students' preparation in these areas and offer benchmarks for comparison with all medical students nationally. A passing NBME subject examination is required to pass the clerkship.

## 8.3 Multi-Station Objective Structured Clinical Examination (OSCE)

Students will participate in two multi-station OSCEs, the first at the end of the Block 2 (after completion of the first segments of all core clerkships), and the second at the end of the year. The examination results with the higher score will be used to calculate 25% of the student's clerkship grade. The multi-station OSCEs will be developed collaboratively by clerkship directors and designed to assess essential patient care skills in each of the core clerkships.

## 8.4 Patient Logs

Students will be required to log all their patient encounters in the *patient log* program in OASIS. All log entries will be HIPAA compliant and will be available for student review for the duration of their clerkship year. The clinical content of each patient log will also contribute to the *Required Clinical Encounters* for each rotation.

# **8.5 Required Clinical Encounters**

Each rotation has a list of clinical encounters that have been recognized by national clerkship organizations as essential for core clerkship rotations. Through this series of patient encounters, students become familiar with the most prevalent diseases and conditions, and with the essentials of critical thinking that lead to the differential diagnosis and formulation of management plans. The *Required Clinical Encounters* for all core clerkships can be found in Table 8.5 below.

A single patient can potentially present with one or more of these problems and/or condition for the student to log as a Patient Encounter; for example, a patient with burns can present with metabolic failure / shock, so the student can log one case of burn and one case of metabolic failure / shock.

Student progress in their required clinical experiences is monitored and will continue to be monitored throughout the year by the CUSM-SOM Office of Medical Education through the student log in the OASIS learning management system. OASIS reports confirm the syllabus statements that students must complete these required experiences in the designated clerkship. Any students with gaps or insufficient progress are notified at the mid-point of that rotation. Clerkship directors are also made aware of any student not completing required clinical experiences at the mid-point of the rotation. Should any student have a remaining unfulfilled required clinical experience at the end of a core clerkship, an appropriate alternative experience is provided via our online resource in Aquifer or faculty guided simulation lab experience in order to fill that gap and allow the student to complete the course without disruption.

All CUSM-SOM clerkship rotation will undergo a formal end-of-rotation review starting with the clerkship directors, Clerkship Curriculum Subcommittee and the Assessment and Evaluation Committee. Should any student require the use of one of the CUSM alternative learning experience to complete a required clinical experience, the committee process will provide a thorough review to determine the cause for this and consider ensuring future availability through action on the clerkship director or clinical faculty, a change in clinical setting to allow access to the experience, or to determine if the experience may no longer be required. If the last determination is reached, the clerkship directors and reviewing committees will ensure clerkship learning outcomes are still met and may consider a replacement required clinical experience that better serves student learning. In addition to any student requiring an alternative learning experience, required clinical experiences will be reviewed for each clerkship to ensure they fulfill clerkship learning outcomes for both patient types, clinical experiences, and specific procedural skills relevant to each specific clerkship.

#### Required Clinical Experiences

Clerkship/Clini	Patient Type/	Procedure/Skill	Clinical	Level of Student				
cal Discipline	Clinical Condition	Flocedule/Skill	Setting	Responsibility*				
1. Students are required to participate in conditions listed in the following indicated ways:								
<u>Taking</u>	a history as aligned with EP.	A1, developing a diff	ferential through of	clinical reasoning				
as align	ned with EPA 2; Collaboration	ng with an interprofes	sional team as ali	gned with EPA 9;				
Develo	ping general procedural skill	s as aligned with EPA	<u> 4 12 </u>					
2. <u>S</u>	students will be required to p	articipate in the care	of a patient with t	these conditions in				
the ind	icated settings: O = Outpatien	nt; I = Inpatient; AC	= Acute Care.					
3. <u>S</u>	students will be required to p	articipate in the design	ned level of enga	gement indicated:				
O = Ob	oservation; P = Participate wi	th supervision; $I = Pa$	rticipate Indepen	dently with				
supervi	sion**			•				
Adult Preventative Care EPAs 1, 2, & 9 O/I I								
Amy Claulrahin	Pediatric Preventative							
Any Clerkship	Care	EPAs 1, 2, & 9	<u>O/I</u>	<u>I</u>				
	Anemia/Bleeding	EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	<u>I</u>				

Mood Disorder	Disorder			
Psychotic Disorder		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I	Ī
ENT Condition				Ī
Rheumatologic Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I   I				Ī
Substance Use Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Infection   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Dermatological   Condition   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I   I   Upper Respiratory   Complaint   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Dulmonary Condition   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Dulmonary Condition   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Cardiovascular   Condition   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Castrointestinal   Condition   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Candition   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Canditorinary Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Pregnancy   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Pregnancy   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Pregnancy Prevention   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Disorder of upper   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Disorder of Upper   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Disorder of Lower   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Extremities   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   Endocrine Disorder   EPAS 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS 1, 2, 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS 1, 2, 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS 1, 2, 9   O/I/AC   I   EPAS				Ī
Infection				-
Dermatological				Ī
Condition         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I         I           Upper Respiratory         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Complaint         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pulmonary Condition         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cardiovascular         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Condition         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Genitourinary Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Abnormal Uterine         Bleeding         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Sexual Health         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Evarienties         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Endocrine Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC <td></td> <td><u>E1715 1, 2, &amp; 7</u></td> <td><u>O/H/1C</u></td> <td><u> </u></td>		<u>E1715 1, 2, &amp; 7</u>	<u>O/H/1C</u>	<u> </u>
Upper Respiratory		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I	I
Complaint         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pulmonary Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cardiovascular Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Gastrointestinal Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Genitourinary Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Abnormal Uterine         Bleeding         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Sexual Health         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Erramina         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           I Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           I Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           I Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9		21115 1, 2, 60 5	<u> </u>	=
Pulmonary Condition		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
Cardiovascular Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Gastrointestinal Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Genitourinary Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Bleeding         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Sexual Health         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC				Ī
Condition         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Gastrointestinal Condition         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Genitourinary Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Abnormal Uterine         Bleeding         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Sexual Health         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Endocrine Disorder dextremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder				<u>=</u>
Gastrointestinal Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Genitourinary Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Abnormal Uterine         Bleeding         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Sexual Health         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper         EXTREMITIES         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I <td< td=""><td></td><td>EPAs 1, 2, &amp; 9</td><td>O/I/AC</td><td>I</td></td<>		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
Condition         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Genitourinary Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Abnormal Uterine         Bleeding         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Pregnancy Prevention         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Sexual Health         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Every extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Concologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>_</td>				_
Genitourinary Disorder   EPAs 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I	·	EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
Pregnancy				Ī
Abnormal Uterine   Bleeding   EPAs 1, 2, & 9   O/I/AC   I				Ī
Bleeding				<del>-</del>
Pregnancy Prevention         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I         I           Sexual Health         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         D/I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Critical Care         I0         I         P           Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
Sexual Health         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of upper extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         Disorder         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Ī</td>				Ī
Disorder of upper extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, &         T         I         P           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Veni				Ī
extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Coyl/ATIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC				<u>-</u>
Disorder of Lower extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, & 10         I         P           Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12 <td></td> <td>EPAs 1, 2, &amp; 9</td> <td>O/I/AC</td> <td>I</td>		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
extremities         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, &         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P <tr< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>_</td></tr<>				_
Trauma         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         I/AC         P           Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Questical Care         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I         P           Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EP		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
Endocrine Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Hepatic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPAs 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td> P</td></td<>				 P
Hepatic Disorder				Ī
Movement Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I         I           Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, & EPAs 1, 2, 9, & EPAs 1, 2, & 9         EPAS 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Cognitive Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
CVA/TIA         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Seizure Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, & DI/AC         I         P           Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Oncologic disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, & 10         I         P           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Renal Disease         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           EPAs 1, 2, 9, &         I         P           Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         EPAs 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Critical Care         EPAs 1, 2, 9, & I         P           Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Critical Care         10         I         P           Thromboembolic         Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				<u>-</u>
Thromboembolic Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P	Critical Care		I	P
Disorder         EPAs 1, 2, & 9         O/I/AC         I           Urinary Catheter         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P			_	<del>-</del>
Urinary Catheter         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P		EPAs 1, 2, & 9	O/I/AC	I
Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Nasogastric tube         Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P	Urinary Catheter			-
Nasogastric tube         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	EPA 12	O/I/AC	I
Placement         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				-
Venipuncture         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P		<u>EPA 12</u>	O/I/AC	Ī
Arterial Blood Gas         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				Ī
Basic Suturing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         I           Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				$\bar{\underline{P}}$
Sterile Technique         EPA 12         I         I           Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				_
Would Dressing         EPA 12         O/I/AC         P           Vaginal Delivery         EPA 12         I         P				-
Vaginal Delivery   EPA 12   I   P	-		_	_
				P
	Cesarian Delivery	EPA 12	Ī	<u> </u>

Pelvic Examination	EPA 12	<u>O/I</u>	<u>P</u>
Resuscitation	EPAs 10 & 12	<u>I/AC</u>	<u>P</u>

# 8.6 Course Grading

The assessment and evaluation of the various components of the course is shown below:

Assessment / Evaluation	When	%
a. Preceptor Evaluation	End-of Rotation	30
b. NBME Clinical Subject Exam	End-of-Rotation	25
d. Multi-Station OSCE	End of Year	25
e. Patient Log / Required Clinical Encounters	End of Year	10
f. Core Learning Activates	End of Year	10

- Preceptor Evaluations: Summative evaluations are averaged to calculate a component score out of 6 to be used for the final 30% of the overall grade.
- NBME Shelf exams are aligned using the NBME Modified Angoff score to determine the passing 70% score and reported as a CUSM Modified score for the final 25% of the score. The higher of the two scores for dual-pass clerkships are used to calculate the final grade.
- OSCE scores are reported with a 70% pass rate and the higher of the two scores are used to calculate the final grade.
- Students complete a patient log tracking all required clinical encounters with completion by deadline reported out of 10%.
- Core Learning Activities: Attendance and engagement with 80% of CLA didactic sessions is required to receive the full 10% component of the grade
- Scores for each component of the final grade are left intact (or rounded) to the 0.1. The weighted value of those components was then combined to create a final score.
- As per the CUSM Grade Policy: Final grades are calculated based on rounding to the nearest whole number. Only the final % earned in the course is rounded, after the individual components of the course grade have been added together, to the next highest whole number.

- Minimum total score of 70% of the above components
- A passing NBME Subject Examination score as determined by the NBME Modified Angoff
- Minimum score of 70% of Student Performance preceptor evaluation score: summative Evaluation average of 4.0 /6.0
- Minimum score of 70% on the Final Multi-station OSCE: Minimum score of 70.0/100

	Numerical Threshold
Honors	90 - 100
High Pass	80 - 89
Pass	70 – 79
Failure	≤ 69

#### **CUSM Student Assessment Handbook**

Please refer to the CUSM Student Assessment handbook for detailed information of the following:

- Clinical Performance Assessment
- USMLE Step 2 Clinical Knowledge (CK) Exam
- Incomplete Grades
- Failures and Remediation
- Policy on Academic Progress

# • Weekly Schedule

	Emergency Medicine Clerkship Weekly Schedule						
	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday	Sunday
	Morning Report	Morning Report	Morning Report	Morning Report	Morning Report		
	Patient Rounds	Patient Rounds	Patient Rounds	Patient Rounds	Patient Rounds		
Morning		Engaged Learning		Engaged Learning	Patient Care		
	Patient Care (ER)	Activites (ELAs)	Patient Care (ER)	Activites (ELAs)	(Ward, clinic)		
		Patient Care (ER)		Patient Care (ER)	(**************************************		
			Core Learning				
Noon			Activities - CUSM			Weekend Shifts	Weekend Shifts
			(11:00AM - 1:00PM)			(as assigned	(as assigned
	Patient Care (ER)	Patient Care (ER)	Patient Care (ER)	Patient Care (ER)	Patient Care (ER)		
Afternoon	Handover Patient	Handover Patient	Handover Patient	Handover Patient	Handover Patient		
	Rounds	Rounds	Rounds	Rounds	Rounds		
	On-Call /	On-Call /	On-Call /	On-Call /	On-Call /		
Evening	Evening Shift	Evening Shift	Evening Shift	<b>Evening Shift</b>	Evening Shift		
	(as assigned)	(as assigned)	(as assigned)	(as assigned)	(as assigned)		

## Course Schedule

See Engaged Learning Activities (4.3) and Core Learning Activities (4.4) above.

# Core Clerkship Learning outcomes and Standards of Performance

Expectations for student work			Expectations for instruction	
a. (1) b. 1 c. (6) d. (4)	a. Complete all required learning experiences and procedures b. Maintain patient logs c. complete and submit end-of-rotation-segment evaluation, and a preceptor, site and clerkship evaluation		Instruction in the course will be delivered as a. supervised clinical training by attending physicians b. facilitated guidance during observed performance of clinical skills c. didactic classroom sessions	
PLO	Content Standard: Course Learning Outcomes (CLO)		Expected Standard of Assessment	f Performance for outcomes  Course
1	<ul> <li>Medical Knowledge/Skills</li> <li>Identify and describe the conditions commonly encountered in medical practice. (EPA 1, 2, 6, 10)</li> <li>Apply knowledge of molecular, cellular, biochemical, nutritional, and systemslevel mechanisms that maintain homeostasis and of the dysregulation of these mechanisms to the prevention, diagnosis, and management of disease.</li> </ul>	What is measured? How measured?	<ul> <li>Multi-station OSCE</li> <li>NBME Shelf exam</li> <li>Preceptor evaluation (including ELAs)</li> <li>Patient log/required clinical encounters</li> </ul>	At least 90% of class achieves satisfactory level in medical knowledge for the clinical specialty as follows:  • passing NBME Subject Examination score  • minimum score of 70% of possible preceptor evaluation score
	(EPA 1-7, 10)	When/ frequency:	End of clerkship	

	<ul> <li>Apply major principles of the basic sciences to explain the pathobiology of significant diseases and the mechanism of action of important biomarkers used in the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of diseases. (EPA 1-7, 10)</li> </ul>	Satisfactory level:	Cumulative 70% of final grade	minimum score of 70% on the final multi-station OSCE minimum total score of 70% of the above components
	<ul> <li>Use the principles of genetic transmission, molecular biology of the human genome, and population genetics to 1) obtain and interpret family history and ancestry data, 2) infer and calculate the risk of diseases, 3) order genetic tests to guide decision making and to assess patient risk, and 4) institute an action plan to mitigate this risk. (EPA 1- 7, 10)</li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>Apply the principles of the cellular and molecular basis of immune and non- immune host defense mechanisms in health and disease to 1) determine the etiology of diseases, 2) identify preventative measures, and 3) predict response to interventions. (EPA 2-7, 10)</li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>Apply the mechanisms of those processes which are responsible for the maintenance of health and the causation of disease to the prevention, diagnosis, management, and prognosis of important disorders. (EPA 2-7, 10-11)</li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>Apply principles of the biology of microorganisms in normal physiological and diseased states to explain the etio- pathogenesis of diseases and identify management and preventative measures. (EPA 2-7, 10)</li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>Apply the principles of pharmacology to evaluate options for safe, rational, and optimally beneficial interventions. (EPA 4-7, 10)</li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>Apply quantitative and qualitative knowledge and reasoning and informatics tools to diagnostic and therapeutic decision making. (EPA 1-7, 10, 11, 13)</li> </ul>			
2	Patient Care	What is	Identification and	At least 90% of class achieves
	<ul> <li>Provide patient care that is compassionate, appropriate, and effective for the promotion of health and the treatment of health-related problems. (EPA 1-7, 10-13)</li> <li>Identify and describe common treatment modalities and perform routine procedures used in medical</li> </ul>	measured? How measured?	<ul> <li>Presentation skill</li> <li>Multi-station OSCE</li> <li>NBME Shelf exam</li> <li>Preceptor evaluation (including ELAs)</li> <li>Patient log/required clinical encounters</li> </ul>	satisfactory level patient care
	<ul> <li>practice (EPA 3, 4, 10-12)</li> <li>Apply specific protocols used in clinical</li> </ul>	When/ frequency:	Throughout and end of clerkship	
	practice. (EPA 2-6, 10-11)  Interpret common radiologic and laboratory tests. (EPA 2-6, 10)	Satisfactory level:	Cumulative 70% of final grade	
3	Professionalism	What is	Professionalism	At least 90% of class achieves
	<ul> <li>Demonstrate a commitment to carrying out professional responsibilities and an adherence to ethical principles. (EPA 1- 8, 10-13)</li> </ul>	measured? How measured?	Multi-station OSCE     Preceptor evaluation (including ELAs)	satisfactory level in professionalism
	<ul> <li>Demonstrate compassion, integrity, and respect for others. (EPA 1-8, 10-12)</li> <li>Demonstrate respect for patient privacy</li> </ul>		Patient log/required clinical encounters	
	and autonomy. (EPA 1-8, 10-12)	When/ frequency:	End of clerkship	

Demonstrate responsiveness to patient needs that supersedes self-interests. (EPA 1, 3, 10, 12)     Demonstrate accountability to patients, society, and the profession. (EPA 1-8, 10, 12)     Demonstrate sensitivity and responsiveness to a diverse patient population, including but not limited to diversity in age, sex, culture, race, religion, disabilities, and sexual orientation. (EPA 1-8, 10-12)  Interpersonal Communication     Demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that result in collaboration and the effective exchange of information with patients, their families, and health professionals. (EPA 1-12)     Communicate effectively with patients and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)     Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)      When/frequency:     Satisfactory  What is measured?  Multi-station OSCE  NBME Shelf exam  Preceptor evaluation (including ELAs)  Patient log/required clinical encounters  When/frequency: Satisfactory level in interpersonal communication skills  measured?  NBME Shelf exam  Preceptor evaluation (including ELAs)  Patient log/required clinical encounters  Cumulative 70% of final grade  At least 90% of class achies achies achies achies atisfactory level in interpersonal communication skills  Mhat is measured?  NBME Shelf exam  Preceptor evaluation (including ELAs)  Patient log/required clinical encounters  Cumulative 70% of final grade  At least 90% of class achies	
society, and the profession. (EPA 1-8, 10, 12)  Demonstrate sensitivity and responsiveness to a diverse patient population, including but not limited to diversity in age, sex, culture, race, religion, disabilities, and sexual orientation. (EPA 1-8, 10-12)  Interpersonal Communication Demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that result in collaboration and the effective exchange of information with patients, their families, and health professionals. (EPA 1-12)  Communicate effectively with patients and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)  Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)  Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)  Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	
responsiveness to a diverse patient population, including but not limited to diversity in age, sex, culture, race, religion, disabilities, and sexual orientation. (EPA 1-8, 10-12)  Interpersonal Communication  • Demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that result in collaboration and the effective exchange of information with patients, their families, and health professionals. (EPA 1-12)  • Communicate effectively with patients and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)  • Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)  • Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)  • Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	
<ul> <li>Demonstrate interpersonal and communication skills that result in collaboration and the effective exchange of information with patients, their families, and health professionals. (EPA 1-12)</li> <li>Communicate effectively with patients and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)</li> <li>Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)</li> <li>Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)</li> <li>Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)</li> </ul>	
communication skills that result in collaboration and the effective exchange of information with patients, their families, and health professionals. (EPA 1-12)  • Communicate effectively with patients and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)  • Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)  • Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)  • Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	tion
and families across a broad range of socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)  • Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)  • Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)  • Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	
socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds. (EPA 1, 3-7, 10-12)  • Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)  • Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)  • Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	
<ul> <li>Communicate effectively with physicians, other health professionals, and health related agencies. (EPA 1-10, 12)</li> <li>Work effectively as a member of surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)</li> <li>Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)</li> </ul>	
surgical or medical care teams. (EPA 4-11)  • Maintain comprehensive, timely, and legible medical records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	
legible medicâl records. (EPA 4, 5, 8, 9, 11)	
5 Personal Improvement (Practice-Rased What is Personal improvement At least 90% of class achie	
Learning) measured? retrouted improvement (Fractice-based what is retrouted improvement actions active satisfactory level in person	
• Identify strengths, deficiencies, and limits in one's knowledge and expertise (self-assessment and reflection). (EPA 2-4, 6-10, 12, 13)	
Set learning and improvement goals. (EPA 6, 7, 9, 12)	
Identify and perform appropriate learning activities. (EPA 6, 7, 9, 12, 13)Systematically analyze own practice using quality improvement (QI) methods and implement changes with the goal of continuous improvement  How Make a Republic Continuous improvement	
(EPĂ 5, 7, 9, 13) Multi-station OSCE measured?	
Incorporate "formative" evaluation feedback into daily practice. (EPA 5-9.      NBME Shelf exam     Preceptor evaluation	
12, 13)  • Locate, appraise, and assimilate  • Patient log/required	
evidence from scientific studies related clinical encounters	
to the patients 'health problems (evidence-based medicine). (EPA 2-7, 9, 13)  When/ Throughout and end of clerkship  Satisfactory Cumulative 70% of final	
Use information technology to optimize learning outcomes. (EPA 4, 5, 7-9, 11)  Satisfactory cultilative 70% of final grade  grade	
System Improvement (System-Based Learning)  Mhat is measured?  Demonstrate an awareness and system of healthcare where the system of healthcare improvement (system-based awareness of context and satisfactory level in system-based awareness of healthcare improvement (system-based awareness and system of healthcare improvement)	n
responsiveness to the larger context and How practice)	·cu
system of health care, as well as the ability to call effectively on other  measured?  • Multi-station OSCE  • NBME Shelf exam	
resources in systems available to provide optimal health care. (EPA 2-5, (including ELAs)	

<ul> <li>Work effectively in various health care delivery settings and systems.</li> </ul>	When/ frequency:	Throughout and end of clerkship	
Coordinate patient care within the health care system. (EPA 3-5, 8-11, 13)	Satisfactory level:	Cumulative 70% of final grade	
<ul> <li>Incorporate consideration of cost awareness and risk-benefit analysis in patient and population-based care. (EPA 3, 4, 7, 13)</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Advocate for quality patient care and to help optimize patient care systems. (EPA 3, 5, 9, 11, 13)</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Work in inter-professional teams to enhance patient safety and improve patient care quality. (EPA 1-13)</li> </ul>			

#### Core Entrustable Professional Activities (EPAs) for entering Residency

<u>Definition</u>: Expectations for both learners and teachers that include 13 activities that all medical students should be able to perform upon entering residency, regardless of their future career specialty.

- EPA 1: Gather a history and perform a physical examination
- EPA 2: Prioritize a differential diagnosis following a clinical encounter
- EPA 3: Recommend and interpret common diagnostic and screening tests
- EPA 4: Enter and discuss orders and prescriptions
- EPA 5: Document a clinical encounter in the patient record
- EPA 6: Provide an oral presentation of a clinical encounter
- EPA 7: Form clinical questions and retrieve evidence to advance patient care
- EPA 8: Give or receive a patient handover to transition care responsibility
- EPA 9: Collaborate as a member of an inter-professional team
- EPA 10: Recognize a patient requiring urgent or emergent care and initiate evaluation and management.
- EPA 11: Obtain informed consent for tests and/or procedures
- EPA 12: Perform general procedures of a physician
- EPA 13: Identify system failures and contribute to a culture of safety and improvement